 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 3 April 2017 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Siobhan McClelland, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

Public participation took place between 7.04pm and 7.20pm. 
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
51/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr John Williams and Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair). 
52/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (d) – Planning: NP/17/0187/FUL. Cllr McClelland declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (b) – NP/17/0173/NMA.  
53/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 6 March 2017. Cllr Haynes proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 6 March 2017 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 3 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes. 
54/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 6 March 2017. Clerk reported that he had responded by email to Malcolm Calver in respect of his Freedom of Information request for details on MCC’s grass cutting tender. Clerk also agreed to send a copy of the approved Minutes of the 6 March 2017 meeting to Mr Calver. These Minutes gave all the relevant details of MCC’s discussions on the tender. Clerk also confirmed that he had received a copy of the public liability cover for the new grass cutting contractor, Richard Mason. Mr Izzard, MCC’s previous grass cutting contractor, had asked about a Netball ring that he had been storing for MCC. Members were content for Mr Izzard to dispose of the ring. Cllr Hall asked if Richard Mason could be requested to pick up grass cuttings after mowing.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the tape recording of the MCC meeting held on 6 March 2017.
55/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence including;
· Email from John Blake, FRIN Lt Cdr RN, requesting the installation of a sign requesting dog owners to place dog pooh bags in the refuse bins provided and not to litter the beach or benches with them. Clerk was asked to seek the views of Tim Jones, Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA).

· Email from Richard Nordberg asking about progress on car parking at Manorbier station and requesting details of MCC’s precept spend. Clerk had responded on MCC spend. County Cllr Kidney had not heard anything further on car parking at the station but agreed to chase Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC). Cllr Hughes suggested that MCC continue to pursue the provision of car parking at the station after the forthcoming Local Government elections. 
· Copy of a Notice relating to an application for a modification of the Definitive Map and Statement for a public footpath to be added between Meadow Road and Kin House Lane, Jameston. This application had been submitted to PCC by Val Bradley. MCC comments had been requested by PCC and a copy of PCC’s background information on the Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement was handed out to all councillors present to aid discussions. Members had a brief discussion on the history of the field and highlighted that the land involved was a children’s play area. Cllr Hall said that the safety of children should be of paramount concern. Members agreed that MCC would discuss the application and consider a MCC response to PCC at its May 2017 meeting. Meantime, Cllr Hall proposed that an interim response be sent to PCC stating that if this application was granted it would result in a footpath being installed across a children’s play area where walkers and in particular their dogs, on or off a lead, could come into direct contact with children. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 
· Email from Steve Morbey, PCC, about dog fouling issues in Pembrokeshire and sharing information about schemes across the county that promote responsible dog ownership.
· PCC letter about the review of the Pembrokeshire Rights of Way Improvement Plan 2008-2018.  
· PCC notification of temporary road closures locally, including Manorbier Newton and Lydstep some for surface dressing.

· Donation request from Wales Air Ambulance. Members agreed to discuss and consider at the May 2017 meeting.

· Card and email of thanks from ‘Save Our Skrinkle Park’ for MCC’s recent donation and confirming that Welsh Government had also awarded them £11k.

· Four ‘thank you’ letters from recipients of recent charitable donations by MCC.
· Letter from Paul Sartori Foundation providing details of a memorial service on 18 April 2017.

· PACTO information on ‘Bus Buddies’. Cllr Hine confirmed that use of this scheme was improving.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
56/17
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;

a) NP/17/0127/FUL – One Planet Development for single household. Retention of caravan at Willow Farm, North of Rock Farm, Cowpark Lane, Manorbier Newton. SA70 8QG. Cllr Hughes said he had read through the numerous papers (120+ pages) submitted with this planning application and summarised the key details and data for Members. The project included a requirement that at least 65% of food needs of all occupants are met from produce grown and reared on site or purchased from income derived from products grown on site.  Some concern was expressed over the viability of the project which would look to be established on a 2 acre site. Councillors noted the flooding issues associated with the location (at least for a quarter of the site) and that this was sporadic development outside of the Local Development Plan. Members also noted points and concerns that had been raised during the public participation session. The temporary caravan was being used for storage purposes only. After lengthy discussion, Cllr Parker proposed that this application be recommended for refusal based upon concerns over flooding and sporadic development outside of the Local Development Plan (LDP). Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 1 abstention. 
b) NP/17/0173/NMA – Non-material amendment: Removal of central dormer window – front elevation (East), alterations to fenestration/door openings – end elevation (North), minor alterations to ground floor internal layout at Kelpie Cottage, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) NP/17/0177/PNT – Installation of additional 0.6m transmission dish at a height of 8.8m on an existing telecommunications mast at Hill Farm, Manorbier SA70 7TB. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Hall left the room at this point (8.11pm). Cllr Hine also declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in the following item at this point and left the room (8.12pm).
d) NP/17/0187/FUL – New Community Hub building on land to rear of Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier SA70 7TR. Cllr Hughes summarised some of the details of this application, including the location and staff numbers. Members wished the project every success. Cllr Haynes proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention. 

Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine returned to the room at this point (8.16pm).

e) Other planning notices were noted by Full Council, including MCC’s interim response (approval recommended) to NP/17/0140/TPO - 1x Lime Tree to be reduced to ground floor level at 2 Gable Cottages, Manorbier SA70 7TJ. Members were content. 

f) To receive feedback on PCNPSA’s workshop on the LDP Replacement. Cllr Haynes summarised the main elements of the workshop that Cllr Terry Williams and he had attended. 13 local sites had been submitted for consideration. Sites previously put forward had been required to be re-submitted. PCNPA was looking to improve working practices following its previous experiences. MCC views would not be requested on the 13 sites at this stage. Cllr Haynes was thanked for his feedback.
g) Welsh Government consultation on updated advice contained in Circulars for Planning for Gypsy, Traveller and Showpeople Sites. Clerk said that he had not circulated copies of the consultation with the agenda due to the size of the document but handed out a couple of copies and mentioned the deadline for comments of 22 May 2017. Cllr Hall said that a ‘level playing field’ was important for all applicants and felt that no special consideration should be given to a particular group on planning matters (i.e. being allowed to build on land/building plots, etc). Cllr Long, Cllr Haynes, Cllr Willcocks and Cllr Hughes agreed. A copy of the documents can be found at the following link; https://consultations.gov.wales/consultations/draft-circular-planning-gypsy-traveller-and-showpeople-sites Clerk agreed to send the link to councillors on email. Cllr McClelland said that she did not take the same view as expressed by other councillors on the equality issues on this matter. Members agreed to discuss further at the next meeting of MCC in May 2017.
57/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 February to 13 March 2017.  Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £16,321.10 and that transactions totalling £11,045.10 had cleared the account. A total of £2,000.00 had been paid into the account. Three cheques totalling £150.00 remained unpresented at 13 March 2017. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £18,437.97. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 

58/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Cow Park Farm: PCC had returned to Court that week concerning animals in one of the sheds. The land will be advertised for sale in the coming weeks. The house and a very small parcel of land will go general sale. Neighbouring properties will be informed.
· Land adjacent to Wynd Hill: the caravan at the entrance to the site would be removed shortly and scrapped. Owners will be billed for this work.

· Speed cameras in Jameston (Pembroke side) would cost around £3k. Solar powered lights were a little more expensive but were easier to fit than electrically powered cameras. The yellow rumble strips at this location needed to be repainted and made more proud on the surface. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC should proceed with the purchase of a solar powered speed camera (to help with the eco footprint) at a cost of around £3k. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. (See also item 47/17 – MCC’s earlier agreement in principle to this work.)
· Yellow lines will be painted at Lydstep and Jameston bus shelters when the weather warms up.

· Wheelers Way, Manorbier – planning application previously discussed now approved by PCC.

· ‘Power Up’, an energy saving trust, funded by Western Power Distribution, were offering advice to vulnerable members of the community on saving electricity costs and would be visiting the area on 10 May 2017 at Jameston Village Hall (12.30pm). 
· Pathway at Windy Ridge, Manorbier – no further news.


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
59/17
To receive an update on the Annual Audit for FY2016/17 and confirm appointment of the Internal Auditor. Clerk highlighted the topical matters being covered at this year’s annual audit. These included Code of Conduct and Pensions. Clerk also confirmed that he had spoken to Caroline Wheeler, Bevan Buckland, who had kindly agreed to undertake MCC’s Internal Audit again this year at no cost. Caroline Wheeler was aware of the Audit Office’s need to see an engagement letter and would send one to MCC. Cllr Willcocks proposed that Caroline Wheeler be appointed as MCC’s independent Internal Auditor for FY 2016/17. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
60/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car parking at Manorbier Station – see item 55/17 above.
b) Jameston Play Area – Cllr Hall said he had spoken to Cllr John Williams, who had confirmed that remedial work was in hand but delayed following his recent illness. 
c) Re-surfacing of land in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop – see item 58/17 above.
d) Purple Routes Play Project in Jameston Play Area – Clerk reported that the Purple Routes Play Project session at Jameston Play Area would be held on 11 April 2017 at 11.00am. This had the support of Manorbier School. Clerk had handed out a few copies of the promotional flyer for the play session and had alerted ‘Save our Skrinkle Park’ contacts and placed details on MCC’s website. Cllr Hall wondered if photographs could be taken to help with post-event news items. Cllr Hall agreed to liaise with Manorbier School on this point. 
(e)  Sale of Corner House land, Jameston – Cllr Hughes confirmed that the sale of Corner House

      land had now been completed. Sale funds had been placed in MCC’s account. 
(f)   Installation of traffic speed sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the

      Pembroke direction. See item 58/17 above.
 61/17
To consider and agree a response to the Welsh Government’s White Paper – ‘Reforming Local Government – Resilient and Renewed’. Members discussed the pages specifically relevant to Town and Community Council (pages 45 and 46). Councillors agreed that a toolkit to support Community Councils in working through what is required in taking on new assets and services would be useful, as would a PCC hosted event for all County and Community Councillors after the May 2017 elections. This would help focus and strengthen key relationships. Members said that PCNPA would also need to be part of this event. Members voiced their concerns over a loss of key local knowledge and identity ‘on the ground’ if proposals for any clustering or merging of small Community Councils was taken forward. Members thought that this could impact on Clerks. Cllr McClelland considered that any clustering of Community Councils should be voluntary and not imposed by the Welsh Government. Members agreed. Cllr Hall suggested that PCC paperwork should be more concise and in plain language. Members also discussed the possibility of compulsory training for councillors. Cllr McClelland thought that the WG’s points about diversity would be undermined by the WG requiring Members to undertake certain training; this may put off groups of people and needed to be proportionate. Cllr Hughes thought training should be voluntary. Cllr Marcia Kidney referred to the recent Code of Conduct training undertaken by MCC at a local level. Much of the OVW training took place some distance away and this would also put off some councillors from attending. Clerk agreed to respond with a summary of the above comments.
62/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – office cost including postage
   - £14.87
b) CAVS  -- Purple Routes play session
   - £85.00
c) Rob Izzard Gardening Services

   - £432.00
Cllr Hine proposed that these payments be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
63/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes brought forward some urgent invoices that needed approving;


Signspeed – for 2 dog signs - £58.80. Cllr Willcocks proposed that this invoice be approved. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – all in favour.


Chair’s expenses – £40.00. Cllr Hall proposed that this invoice be approved. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


Ian Morris – cost of BT Premium email account - £10.00 (2 months). Cllr Long proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. See also item 50/17.

 Clerk reported that, following PCC’s recent inspection of Jameston Play Area, there was a need to power wash some of the matting. Cllr John Williams had asked Karl Butler, Dig It Garden Services, to undertake this urgent work, as a previous option had not materialised. Cllr Hall proposed that the Clerk be given approval to pay the costs of this work up to a value of £500 ahead of the next MCC meeting. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.

At this point, Cllr Hughes, on behalf of all Members of MCC, presented a small gift to Cllr Hine as an appreciation for his work on behalf of MCC during his time as councillor, including as a previous Vice-chair. (Cllr Hine had previously confirmed that he would not be standing as a Community Councillor at the forthcoming Local Government elections due to ill health.) Cllr Hine thanked Members and wished MCC well in the future.


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council would be the First and Annual Meeting and would be held on Monday 15 May 2017. He wished those nominated and standing at the forthcoming elections good luck. Finally, Cllr Hughes dissolved this session of MCC.

The meeting closed at 9.02pm.
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